XXVIII. Of Civil Government
I believe governments are ordained of God as a result of man’s
wicked, sinful and rebellious nature. Government is necessary
for the good order and beneficial interest of all mankind. A
government reflects the society it governs as it is the LORD
God that raises up the leadership of a nation for either the
blessing, or judgement of that nation. I believe government is
authorized by God to judge those under it, even to bring the
penalty of death upon they that shed the blood of others
without cause. As such, those in authority are to be prayed
for that they may make right and proper decisions.
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Scriptures:
Let every soul be subject unto the higher powers. For there is
no power but of God: the powers that be are ordained of God.
Whosoever therefore resisteth the power, resisteth the
ordinance of God: and they that resist shall receive to
themselves damnation. For rulers are not a terror to good
works, but to the evil. Wilt thou then not be afraid of the
power? do that which is good, and thou shalt have praise of
the same: For he is the minister of God to thee for good. But
if thou do that which is evil, be afraid; for he beareth not
the sword in vain: for he is the minister of God, a revenger
to execute wrath upon him that doeth evil. Wherefore ye must
needs be subject, not only for wrath, but also for conscience
sake. For for this cause pay ye tribute also: for they are
God’s ministers, attending continually upon this very thing.
Render therefore to all their dues: tribute to whom tribute is
due; custom to whom custom; fear to whom fear; honour to whom
honour. (Romans 13:1-7)

Then saith Pilate unto him, Speakest thou not unto me? knowest
thou not that I have power to crucify thee, and have power to
release thee? Jesus answered, Thou couldest have no power at
all against me, except it were given thee from above:
therefore he that delivered me unto thee hath the greater sin.
(John 19:10-11)
And the LORD said unto Moses, Rise up early in the morning,
and stand before Pharaoh, and say unto him, Thus saith the
LORD God of the Hebrews, Let my people go, that they may serve
me. For I will at this time send all my plagues upon thine
heart, and upon thy servants, and upon thy people; that thou
mayest know that there is none like me in all the earth. For
now I will stretch out my hand, that I may smite thee and thy
people with pestilence; and thou shalt be cut off from the
earth. And in very deed for this cause have I raised thee up,
for to shew in thee my power; and that my name may be declared
throughout all the earth. (Exodus 9:13-16)
Thus saith the LORD, thy redeemer, and he that formed thee
from the womb, I am the LORD that maketh all things; that
stretcheth forth the heavens alone; that spreadeth abroad the
earth by myself; That frustrateth the tokens of the liars, and
maketh diviners mad; that turneth wise men backward, and
maketh their knowledge foolish; That confirmeth the word of
his servant, and performeth the counsel of his messengers;
that saith to Jerusalem, Thou shalt be inhabited; and to the
cities of Judah, Ye shall be built, and I will raise up the
decayed places thereof: That saith to the deep, Be dry, and I
will dry up thy rivers: That saith of Cyrus, He is my
shepherd, and shall perform all my pleasure: even saying to
Jerusalem, Thou shalt be built; and to the temple, Thy
foundation shall be laid. Thus saith the LORD to his anointed,
to Cyrus, whose right hand I have holden, to subdue nations
before him; and I will loose the loins of kings, to open
before him the two leaved gates; and the gates shall not be
shut; I will go before thee, and make the crooked places

straight: I will break in pieces the gates of brass, and cut
in sunder the bars of iron: And I will give thee the treasures
of darkness, and hidden riches of secret places, that thou
mayest know that I, the LORD, which call thee by thy name, am
the God of Israel. (Isaiah 44:24-28; 45:1-3)
And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine
eyes unto heaven, and mine understanding returned unto me, and
I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him that
liveth for ever, whose dominion is an everlasting dominion,
and his kingdom is from generation to generation: And all the
inhabitants of the earth are reputed as nothing: and he doeth
according to his will in the army of heaven, and among the
inhabitants of the earth: and none can stay his hand, or say
unto him, What doest thou? At the same time my reason returned
unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, mine honour and
brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords
sought unto me; and I was established in my kingdom, and
excellent majesty was added unto me. Now I Nebuchadnezzar
praise and extol and honour the King of heaven, all whose
works are truth, and his ways judgment: and those that walk in
pride he is able to abase. (Daniel 4:34-37)
God that made the world and all things therein, seeing that he
is Lord of heaven and earth, dwelleth not in temples made with
hands; Neither is worshipped with men’s hands, as though he
needed any thing, seeing he giveth to all life, and breath,
and all things; And hath made of one blood all nations of men
for to dwell on all the face of the earth, and hath determined
the times before appointed, and the bounds of their
habitation; That they should seek the Lord, if haply they
might feel after him, and find him, though he be not far from
every one of us: For in him we live, and move, and have our
being; as certain also of your own poets have said, For we are
also his offspring. (Acts 17:24-28)
But flesh with the life thereof, which is the blood thereof,
shall ye not eat. And surely your blood of your lives will I

require; at the hand of every beast will I require it, and at
the hand of man; at the hand of every man’s brother will I
require the life of man. Whoso sheddeth man’s blood, by man
shall his blood be shed: for in the image of God made he man.
(Genesis 9:4-6)
He that smiteth a man, so that he die, shall be surely put to
death. And if a man lie not in wait, but God deliver him into
his hand; then I will appoint thee a place whither he shall
flee. But if a man come presumptuously upon his neighbour, to
slay him with guile; thou shalt take him from mine altar, that
he may die. And he that smiteth his father, or his mother,
shall be surely put to death. And he that stealeth a man, and
selleth him, or if he be found in his hand, he shall surely be
put to death. And he that curseth his father, or his mother,
shall surely be put to death. (Exodus 21:12-17)
But Festus, willing to do the Jews a pleasure, answered Paul,
and said, Wilt thou go up to Jerusalem, and there be judged of
these things before me? Then said Paul, I stand at Caesar’s
judgment seat, where I ought to be judged: to the Jews have I
done no wrong, as thou very well knowest. For if I be an
offender, or have committed any thing worthy of death, I
refuse not to die: but if there be none of these things
whereof these accuse me, no man may deliver me unto them. I
appeal unto Caesar. (Acts 25:9-11)
I exhort therefore, that, first of all, supplications,
prayers, intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for all
men; For kings, and for all that are in authority; that we may
lead a quiet and peaceable life in all godliness and honesty.
For this is good and acceptable in the sight of God our
Saviour; Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto
the knowledge of the truth. (I Timothy 2:1-4)
Submit yourselves to every ordinance of man for the Lord’s
sake: whether it be to the king, as supreme; Or unto
governors, as unto them that are sent by him for the

punishment of evildoers, and for the praise of them that do
well. For so is the will of God, that with well doing ye may
put to silence the ignorance of foolish men: As free, and not
using your liberty for a cloke of maliciousness, but as the
servants of God. Honour all men. Love the brotherhood. Fear
God. Honour the king. (I Peter 2:13-17)
And fear not them which kill the body, but are not able to
kill the soul: but rather fear him which is able to destroy
both soul and body in hell. (Matthew 10:28)

